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COMMISSION FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES 
September 9, 2024 

The Commission of Persons with Disabilities convened virtually on Monday, July 8, 2024. Members and attendees joined the virtual meeting with video conference and conference call.
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[bookmark: OLE_LINK1]Commissioners Present:                                         
Deb Falk-Palec, Chair
Anne Kearney, Vice Chair
Willie Johnson Jr., County Supervisor
Marcia Perkins, Secretary
Shanika Baldwin
Allison Caudill
Felicia Clayborne
John Haupt
Barbara Leigh
Sherry Mickelson
Leon Todd
										 

Milwaukee Co. Staff Present: 
Mike Bonk, DHHS
Jay-Sun Bowman, DHHS
Jacqueline Formanek, DHHS
Julie Lara, DHHS

Attendees from the Public
Rod DuPue, Common Ground
Fran Musci, MCTS 
Rose Onama 
Christine Schultz, TMZ



MINUTES

I. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

Chair, Deb Falk-Palec called the meeting to order at 1p.m. Mike Bonk, Deputy 
Administrator Services took roll. A quorum was present at the start of the meeting. 

II. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE July 8, 2024, COMMISSION FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES MEETING MINUTES

MOTION: To accept the July 8, 2024, Commission for Persons with Disabilities meeting minutes. Corrections/Changes were made by Chair, Deb Falk-Palec.
ACTION: Motion prevailed by unanimous consent (Todd Moved, Todd Second)







III. SPECIAL REPORTS: 

a. Transit Plus Report: Milwaukee County Transit System Director, Fran Musci,  
Milwaukee County Transit Service reported a slight increase in transit plus ridership in July and August, with approximately 84% of pre-COVID ridership. Key Performance Indicators showed some sustained improvement, with on time performance exceeding the goal of 93% for both months. The team is working to refine transit performance on other KPIs such as on time appointment, drop offs, and ride duration. The My Transit Manager smartphone app has over 330 users who can track their rides on the vans and send messages when the van is coming imminent arrival.

The transit plus same day pilot program, launched for situational reasons like last-minute work or sick children at school, has been launched for transit plus riders who need a same-day ride for health or employment purposes. The service is provided by a contract with via transportation services and is open to all transit plus riders, both ambulatory and those needing a wheelchair accessible vehicle. Riders can book a ride using the app or call over the phone.

The soft launch of the program was August 27th, and the full hard start was September 1st. The program is enrolling riders in waves, with about 300 currently enrolled. Chair Falk-Palec asked Commissioner Mickelson for assistance in determining if the Commission was invited to tour the new Moss Universal Park, which faces transportation issues due to its distance. The Service Development Team will review the issue and provide a response or address the Commission.

b. Informational Item, Recreational Update: Jacqueline Formanek, Recreation Services Manager, discussed the end of summer camp and adult excursion summer camp, which received more open-ended surveys. Feedback will help expand the camp and improve its operations. Free Friday sailing ended on August 30th, 2024, with 818 participants. Fall recreation began September 4th, 2024, and runs through November 22nd, 2024. The author plans to continue marketing and sending out information to families, caretakers, schools, community vendors, and Easter Seals to increase participation.

On November 16th, 2024, Brian and Stratton College and Easter Seals will host a passion fair at Underwood, featuring occupational therapy assistant students discussing mental health resources and leisure activities. On February 9th, 2024, Easter Seals will host a Seals to discuss the camp at a future Commission meeting, as it falls under the Wil'O Way Committee.

Chair Falk-Palec discusses the outstanding item of converting wading pools into splash pads, which was a capital improvement request. Deputy 

Administrator Michael Bonk, Office of Persons with Disabilities, can address this issue. An additional $80,000 is being requested for the 2025 budget to complete the design phase, with the full request expected in 2026. The project will involve drawings, construction, and a final report by 2026.

c. Joint Listening Sessions: Michael Bonk, Deputy Administrator, discussed joint listening sessions with the Commission for Persons with Disabilities and the Aging and Disability Resource Center. The meeting has been ongoing since July, with a break in August. Tina Anderson, previously the ADRC Director, is now the Administrator overseeing all four offices. Bekki Schmitt, the new Director of the Aging and Disability Resource Center, has been working closely with the Advisory Board. Rachel Bush, a committee member of the ADRC, is seeking to partner with the Commission for Persons with Disabilities.

A contract with Green Onion was put in place to create a survey that can be sent electronically or via print, ensuring individuals with disabilities can provide their input for the ADRC and the Commission for Persons with Disabilities. The organization plans to conduct public listening sessions in the community, with dates yet to be determined. Chair Falk-Palec inquired about the start date for the first listening session, which is expected to be held in October and November.

Rose Onama expressed disappointment with the ADA event, as she felt more vendors were present than actual individuals with disabilities. She has ideas for improving the process and wants to meet with ADRC people before any other events next year. Chair Falk-Palec suggested that Rose provide ideas for the listening sessions to ensure they reach as many people as possible.

Commissioner Anne Kearney suggested a future agenda item for a meeting to discuss publicizing the work of the Persons for Disabilities Agency and the ADRC. Bonk helped oversee the ADA celebration event, which had over 35 vendors and reached out to numerous disability-related organizations. They are open to suggestions for reaching smaller disability-related groups and are open to meeting with them through email or phone calls.

IV. ACTION/DISCUSSION/INFORMATIONAL ITEMS: 

a. Discussion/Action Item:Program Access Committee Update. 
i. Letter to Equal Rights Commission: Commissioner Leigh discussed a draft letter regarding the Housing Authority for the City of Milwaukee, intended to be sent to the Equal Rights Commission. The Equal Rights Commission is part of the City of Milwaukee and has worked with the Committee on the company-wide bike share program to advocate for accessible bikes. The Committee hopes that people will approve the letter and send it out to the Commission. If accepted, one of the Commission members will attend one of their meetings to discuss the issues.

Committee Chair Falk-Palec suggested that 1-2 people would volunteer to attend the Equal Rights Commission meetings, as the domino effect of sending out the letter would be that someone would be available to speak for the Commission about the issues and appear before the Commission. Chair Falk-Palec also mentioned that there was a lawsuit filed regarding this issue, and the Committee would like to pair this down with the request for disability representation as part of the board.
The Commission discussed the housing issue and the potential for a follow-up meeting with the Equal Rights Commission. They agreed that a follow-through person would be needed to address the concerns raised and ensure that the letter was sent out on behalf of the entire Commission. Chair Falk-Palec inquired about the possibility of having a disability representative on the board of the Housing Authority to represent the Commission and their point.
Committee Chair Kearney shared two things: procedural matters and the need for more information from the public. She acknowledged that having all the Commissioners present at the same time would be confusing for viewers and suggested that the discussion should be followed by a call to action. However, she also noted that the Commission must be careful about what information they are asking for and what information they can provide.

Committee members discussed the Equal Rights Commission's mission, which is to ensure that all people in the county have representation and that the city Housing Authority understands the importance of housing with services and access for people with special needs or disabilities. They suggested that the letter should be more strategic and global, focusing on ensuring that all people in the county have access to housing that meets their needs.

The meeting focused on the need for representation for people living in housing and apartments, and the Equal Rights Commission should discuss this issue with the entire Commissioners of the Housing Authority. Chair 

Falk-Palec suggested a more scaled-back letter with fewer additional language and a more focused ask. Commissioner Allison Caudill requested to change the template due to her lack of a PhD. Commissioner Todd shared his thoughts with Commissioner Leigh, who agreed to work with 

Vice Chair Kearney to have an advocate on the board of directors or the Equal Rights Commission.

The commission is collectively asking for more persons with disabilities to be in housing and in the city of Milwaukee Housing Authorities under their jurisdiction. Supervisor Johnson Jr expressed concern from residents that persons from HACM are not getting back to them. Commissioner Leigh suggested a secondary motion to rewrite the letter to focus on one issue, focusing on getting a person with disabilities on their board of directors.

Deputy Bonk asked if there were any additional discussion or amendments to the letter, and Commissioner Kearney agreed that it would be in order. Commissioner Leigh moved to amend the letter to make a specific ask, asking the Equal Rights Commission to support the idea of having a person with disabilities on the Housing Authority Board of Directors.

The current number of members on the Housing Authority of the City of Milwaukee is four out of seven. The current motion on the floor is to request disability representation to the Equal Rights Commission.
ii. ARPA Housing Update: Chair Falk-Palec discussed the update of ARPA Housing of Milwaukee County, which includes 18 rehabbed homes aimed at first-time home buyers and bipod communities. Housing Administrator Jim Matthew provided an update on ARPA funds being utilized around the Cogg's facility. Mathy mentioned working with the Office of Corporation Council to finalize language on making these homes available to the public. Chair Falk-Palec asked if the homes could be made public and where they are located. Bonk summarized the first program Access Committee meeting, where Mathy attended, but was unable to attend the last meeting in August. Chair Falk-Palec asked questions about eligibility criteria, accommodations, and accessibility grants for individuals with disabilities. Deputy Bonk forwarded these questions to Housing Administrator Mathy, but no response was received. Chair Falk-Palec suggested asking for written answers to the questions as the process was moving quickly. She also mentioned training for two companies taking over the process to select who would be able to buy these homes. Commissioner Leigh asked if there were any further actions needed with the committee.
b. Discussion item, Reappointment of Allison Caudill: Chair Falk-Palec discussed the reappointment of Commissioner Allison Caudill, who is reappointed for another two years. Bonk informed the Commission that Caudill’s term was due to expire and sent an updated resume to the county executives’ team. The Commission was made aware of her reappointment and 

thanked her for her dedication to the Commission, for Persons with Disabilities. 

c. Discussion item, Laptops for Commission Members: Deputy Bonk 
discussed the request for laptops by the Area Agency on Aging's Commission board for their specific business or board group. The ISD team found laptops that were not being utilized within the county system and will make them available to core Commission groups if they would like them. To distribute laptops, the Commission Board would need to coordinate in person at a future meeting. The next meeting is scheduled for October 14, 2024, and if interested, it could be moved into an in-person meeting or out to November for more time to coordinate locations and times.

Bonk suggested that Commissioner Caudill contact him directly to discuss the laptops. Commissioner Leigh expressed her concerns about the narrow window of time for policing this issue, but she believes it is great to issue them for people who don't have computers so they can do other things for the community. Chair Falk-Palec and Commissioners discussed the possibility of using laptops for specific business purposes, including laptops for the Commission, for Persons with Disabilities. Bonk suggested that both Commissioners and Commissioner Leigh would be involved in the process, with Bonk providing support and guidance.

Commissioners Kearney and Leigh agreed that most people would want to self-police by having their private business separate from the Commissioner business, as it could be part of a public records request. The county laptop would also have a single sign-on, eliminating the need for authentication and notifications when emails come across or Commission meetings start.

d. Discussion Item, New Topics to Discuss for Future Commission Meetings: Commissioner Caudill, who recently won her first election, expressed interest in the Commission's advocacy work on accessibility of polling places. She highlighted the issue of people with mobility devices having to ring a doorbell to access polling places, which she believes could be a topic for future elections. Chair Falk-Palec suggested discussing steps to improve accessibility and inclusivity in polling places. Commissioner Caudill suggested inviting the Commission to discuss steps taken when access to polling sites is difficult or impossible. Chair Falk-Palec suggested revisiting the issue in October. Commissioner Leigh suggested the Election Commission visit in October, and Bonk offered to reach out to the Election Commission office for a representative.


e. Discussion Item, Other Matters by the Public: Commissioners called upon any members of the public to bring up any matters they would like to discuss. No matters were declared.   


V. ADJOURNMENT: 

MOTION: Deb Falk-Palec, Chair To adjourn.
ACTION: Leigh moved, Kearney second

The meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.

THE NEXT MEETING WILL BE October 14, 2024, AT 1 P.M.

Respectfully submitted, 

Julie Lara

Office Support Assistant II
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